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Club No. 680, Area 3, District 24 – Charter Date 01.10.1971 – ABN 47 885 713610 – brisbane@zontadistrict24.org
GPO Box 1768, Brisbane Q 4001
Newsletter – DECEMBER 2007
President & Newsletter Editor – Judith A Anderson; 1st Vice-President – Margaret Ferguson; 2nd Vice-President – Ailsa Gillies; 
Correspondence Secretary – Julie Mannion; Minutes Secretary – Christine Maclean; Treasurer – Robyn Currell; Directors – Amber Buckland, 
Lea Greenaway, Veronica McLaughlin, Barbara Murray, Susan Plant, Jennifer West.

DATE CLAIMERS

	· WED., DEC 5
	CHRISTMAS MEETING – Rhonda Davidson-Irwin is again planning a great evening to mark the final meeting of the year. Not to be missed!

	· WED., JAN 30
	FIRST BOARD MEETING FOR 2008 6.00 pm, Queensland Ballet Boardroom, Thomas Dixon Centre, cnr Drake St & Montague Rd, West End

	· WED., FEB 6 
	FIRST CLUB MEETING FOR 2008 6.30 pm fellowship for 7.00 pm meeting and dinner, United Service Club, Wickham Terrace

	· FRI., JUNE 27
	INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION in Rotterdam until Wednesday, July 2. 


The United Services Club has a strict deadline for finalising meal orders. As it is assumed you will be attending all meetings of the Club unless an apology is received, it is critical that you let Judy “Goodtime” Anderson know by noon on Monday, December 3, if you will not be attending the meeting. Telephone: 3357 6007(H) or 3391 8588(W); Fax: 3891 1029 (W); Email: judesanderson@hotmail.com. Any member from whom an apology is not received in time is automatically invoiced for the meal ordered for her.  
DECEMBER MEETING CHECKLIST

·  Bring simple, unwrapped gifts suitable for Ann Shevill and Allison Tait to deliver to St Luke’s (Spiritus Care) for their shut-in patients
·  Bring corks for Ann Shevill to take to Girl Guides for their recycling project
·  Bring books for Save the Children’s Mobile Playscheme (see story later in this newsletter)

·  Come prepared for the annual auction of Bernadette O’Shea’s magnificent Christmas table decorations

·  Be ready to buy tickets for our wonderful Christmas gift raffle – first prize, a basket of Nutrimetics  products donated by Karen Brady; second prize a bottle of Emporium wine donated by Bernadette O’Shea ($1 per ticket or 3 for $2 – drawn on the night)

WOMAN OF ACHIEVEMENT – INSPIRED AND INSPIRING 
What a splendid evening our Woman of Achievement dinner was! 
Members brought along many guests and prospective members to share the occasion: Merryl Ducat brought all three of her daughters (Susan Scott, Dianne Kelly and Cate Allen-Ducat), and Leneen Forde organised a full table of guests including her Zontian daughter Caron, Griffith University’s Vice Chancellor Professor Ian O’Connor, journalist Anna Reynolds, as well as guest speaker Dr Patrice Derrington and eventual award winner, Professor Marilyn McMeniman.

Marilyn is the Pro Vice Chancellor (Arts, Education and Law) at Griffith University and has had a distinguished career, currently leading a diverse academic group comprising the Queensland College of Art, Queensland Conservatorium, Faculty of Arts, Faculty of Education and the Griffith Law School. Nominated for the award by Professor O’Connor, Professor McMeniman has been recognised as an outstanding leader and mentor, and in 1997 was made a Member of the Order of Australia for service to education.
Equally inspiring were the two other finalists, Jean Madden and Alissa Phillips. Jean, a school teacher, is 28 and Alissa, a music therapist, is just 23, but their imagination, backed by drive and determination, has led them to set up unique projects to benefit others. 
In August 2005 Jean Madden saw a documentary on homelessness which highlighted the effect that lack of sleep and sleeping on cement has on the body and mental health. The idea of the Streetswag was born. After speaking to local charities, government bodies, and the homeless, Jean set about developing a swag which was practical, portable, easy to roll up, waterproof, cheap and didn’t look like bedding when being carried. Early prototypes were trialled around the Brisbane and after media driven donations and a fundraising Country Ball, 200 swags were made by prisoners and distributed through six local charities. Since then, Jean has supplied some 1200 swags for the homeless in Brisbane, Ipswich, Gold and Sunshine Coasts, Toowoomba, and Sydney. The third annual Street Swags Country Ball was held in September, the design has been patented, and Street Swags has become a registered charity, enabling tax deductible donations to be made. Jean’s achievements were recognised through being named as a Queensland Finalist for the 2008 Australian of the Year in the Local Hero category.  
Alissa Phillips undertook a Bachelor of Creative Industries at QUT before completing a Masters in Music Therapy at The University of Queensland in 2006. The QUT program allows students to undertake an independent project and for her project, Alissa chose to create a music group for young adolescents with special needs. The group was called BEAT (Be Enriched And Together with music) and it continues to provide a weekly opportunity for people with intellectual abilities to learn social skills through a variety of music related activities. Realising that her clients needed somewhere to practice the new skills they were learning, she then set up The Big Night Out as a monthly social evening for young adults and adolescents with disabilities. Now run twice a month, The Big Night Out currently has more than 80 regular participants from all around Brisbane in its two groups (Big Night Out BEAT for those with an intellectual impairment, and Big Night Out Pulse for those with speech and language impairment). Alissa has recently registered her programs as SPACE – Specialised Programs and Community Endeavours Ltd and is planning yet another concept - The Light House which will be a centre for those who need assistance to enhance their quality of life. It will have a clinic for allied health professionals, a space for community projects and programs, and will provide a weekend retreat for recreational activities. Architectural drawings for the centre have already been done and Alissa’s dream is to replicate The Light House in neighbouring suburbs. As if this weren’t enough, Alissa also works for a range of other programs and sees individual clients, and is planning the launch of the first SPACE calendar on December 13, and a Christmas Big Night Out the following day. It is certainly no wonder that she was awarded Young Citizen of the Year at the Brisbane City Council's 2007 Australia Day Awards for her work in supporting people with special needs. 
And of course they both have websites, so you can go straight to www.streetswags.org to see what Jean, supported by her husband and her Mum, is doing to help homeless people on the streets, and to www.alissaphillips.com  to check out what this exceptional young woman has done to assist the disabled – and to learn more about music therapy.

Dr Patrice Derrington, was an inspired and inspiring choice as guest speaker for the evening. Her well-chosen topic, Important Achievements and the Importance of Achievement, allowed her to focus on our unfortunate tendency to be ‘a nation of knockers’, creating a headwind into which all would-be achievers have to sail. She spoke of the particular importance of achievement for women in such an environment as there is still a ‘shameful’ subconscious bias towards men and ‘achievement hostility’ against women which she believes is holding Australia back as a nation. 

As the Woman of Achievement 2007, Marilyn received one of the signature statuettes created by sculptor and former club member, Catherina Hampson, as well as a cheque for $1000, and each of the runners-up was presented with an encouragement award of $500. All three of the awardees, as well as the Guest Speaker, were presented with magnificent bouquets of flowers provided through the generosity of Bernadette O’Shea.

Our thanks to the Past Presidents' committee for organising and hosting this very special biennial event.
A RECORD RESULT FOR LIZ AND FRIENDS 

The third annual Liz and Friends art exhibition (the second at Parliament House) produced a net result of $5398.30 which will go to the various elements of Save the Children’s Mobile Playscheme which the Club supports (the School Readiness Scheme, the Cassandra Wedell Memorial Library, and the annual provision of Christmas gifts for women in caravan parks). The School Readiness Scheme supports the provision of school uniforms and other essentials to ensure that children from disadvantaged backgrounds or from families in crisis are able to begin school on an equal footing with the rest of their cohort. Each year in December, the club provides personal items such as lipsticks and quality toiletries which the children can give to their mothers as Christmas gifts. We have been extremely fortunate in being able to access Avon products through Iris Scott for this purpose. 

URGENT DONATIONS OF CHILDREN’S BOOKS NEEDED

Some of the areas where the Mobile Playscheme goes are so notoriously violent and dangerous that even law enforcement agencies are reluctant to go there. These fearless welfare workers in their van are greatly in need of books which they can give away to the children that they encounter – children who have never owned or seen a book and whose reading and language readiness and development are severely limited as a consequence.   

Some of the money raised through the Liz & Friends Art Exhibition will go towards the purchase of books, but if you (or your family, friends, neighbours, or work colleagues) have any unwanted children’s books (in any condition and suited for any age), please bring them along to the December meeting or drop them in to Save the Children at 47 Cordelia St., South Brisbane (Phone: 3844 2699).  Alternatively, you can pick up some simple, inexpensive books next time you’re shopping, or visit your local charity store and buy up their stock or ask them to set books aside whenever they come in. Let the club know if you find a fruitful source (e.g. suppliers of remaindered books), and the Club can fund the purchase.
A GROUNDING EXPERIENCE
Jen West travelled down to Kingston College on November 15 to be part of the interview panel for the final four short-listed candidates for the inaugural Z-TOPs awards. 
The panel felt that two of the candidates were outstanding and worthy of support. Both have been very committed to their studies at Kingston, have excelled with HAs in their studies, and come highly recommended by Centre Coordinator, Bob Topping, and the other teaching staff. They want to use the Z-TOPs program to enrol in a Certificate IV program in Community Services Youth Work at the Metropolitan South Institute of TAFE (Yeronga Campus) as a precursor to undertaking a Diploma of Youth Work studies.
Jen describes the interviews as “a grounding experience” with all of the candidates “doing it tough since birth” and with “personal stories that would blow your mind”. Jen’s lasting thought after the interviews was: “If only we had a magic wand to make the nasty world go away“. Amen to that – and our thanks to Jen for serving the Club and the ideals of Zonta in this way. 

MEMBERS ON THE MEND 

As Lea Greenaway reported by e-mail to everyone last week, both Susan Plant and Joan Godfrey are doing well post-operatively (although, as Lea commented, she’s “not sure that Canossa is quite ready for two strong Zontians”). Susan was reportedly kicking up her heels (a feat which Lea says she didn’t actually demonstrate as she crutched her way down the corridor). However her leg looks “lovely and straight” and the X-rays are “things of beauty”. Joan says she is lifting her toes and has progressed to walking the length of the corridor with the walker. She is happy with her progress.

2007 INDIGENOUS BURSARIES PRESENTED
Jen West  and Melanie Ho represented the Club at the Indigenous awards dinner on November 14 to celebrate the success of Mareshah Bowie and Rhiann Sue See in being presented with their awards. Unfortunately, the third candidate, Kawin Forrester, has transferred to QUT and as such is no longer eligible for the award. Mareshah and Rhiann have been invited to join club members for one of our meetings early next year so that we can hear their stories, but the following are brief statements from the girls about what the bursaries will mean to them.
Rhiann Sue See

I am currently a second year student completing a Bachelor of Psychological Science and I anticipate finishing the course by the end of 2009. First and foremost, with the bursary I hope to purchase texts books and other university supplies that I will need to get through my third year of study. Secondly, as family is important to me, I would like for it to contribute to a flight home to Cairns to visit. Finally, if any of the bursary is left over I will use it on food and accommodation as living expenses are difficult at times, especially for students. An opportunity came up for me to become involved in a mentoring program that recruits and provides support for other young Indigenous women pursuing studies at UQ. Also, I have been involved in the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Studies Unit promotional materials that have been handed out in communities around East and Northern Australia. I gladly participate in these initiatives as I want to see other Indigenous women come to university and to pursue a higher education. 

Mareshah Bowie

I am currently enrolled in a Bachelor of Laws (LLB) and anticipate finishing at the end of Semester 2, 2008.  I propose to use the bursary predominantly to purchase a number of books that, in my view, are essential for working in the area of International Crime.  It would also relieve the strain on general things such as transport, which I envisage would be more important in 2008, being my last year.  I believe my enrolment in tertiary study has influenced other Indigenous women to pursue further study.  One example is of two young women at the high school where I work part-time, who have decided to pursue their dreams in performing arts careers.  I worked with them over the course of the past year to help them get focussed and clear about what they would like to do and now one of the girls has moved on to a school for performing arts and another girl is having her application considered as we speak.  
LENEEN FORDE REMEMBERS AN EXCEPTIONAL ZONTIAN 

Heather Robinson: Zontian extraordinaire and one of the most 'unforgettable characters I have ever met' died on October 2nd 2007. 
A member of the Zonta club of Brisbane since its early years, she was gregarious, generous, and full of fun and enthusiasm (with a capital E). She was hardworking, and hard partying and had more common sense than almost anyone else I've ever met. There really aren't enough superlatives to adequately describe our Heather. 
We went to the Denver international convention together in the 70s and shared a room next to a number of Past International Presidents who complained about our noise. She partied all night and slept most of the day only to meet me again in the bar after the business sessions had finished. She would have done the washing (including, to my embarrassment, my underwear), tidied up the room, and would be prepared to entertain all and sundry again that night. 
She befriended African Zontians who taught us how to balance bottles on our head as we danced conga lines in the hallway, and entertained American nurses with dirty ditties some American Major Medico had taught her in the war. Without doubt it was the best convention I've ever attended. 
Afterwards she travelled with me to Vancouver and shocked my brother-in law’s medical friends by telling them after a few drinks that she ran a ‘frock shop' for a living. To her great amusement this was misinterpreted as a house of ill repute which she did nothing to dispel. 
Her frock shop of course was a wonderful boutique in St. Lucia where she not only sold lovely clothes but dispensed words of wisdom to all the desperate housewives with marital problems and sound advice to troubled teenagers and primary school children who would call by just to talk. 
She had a chuckle and a laugh worth bottling. Everyone was made welcome and we all loved her for it. 
In our early years, the club ran a stall at the Spring Hill fair. People would come back year after year to be outfitted by Heather in our preloved clothes at bargain prices. Once she was busily coaxing a gentleman into buying an assortment of suits, shirts underwear, ties, etc. when I thought I'd offer some encouragement and tell him how nice he looked in the new outfit she'd got him to try on. She glared at me with a withering look I'll never forget and said rather sternly "Look, Leneen, you look after the money and leave the selling to me". Needless to say he bought the lot. 

After Spring Hill our sales moved to the car park outside her 'frock shop' where she almost single handed would have clocked up nearly $50,000 worth of sales over the years. 
She served the club in many ways but always resisted our pleas for her to be elected to the board. For years she served as attendance secretary and personally selected our monthly dinner menus. At one time the club made her an honorary member but she insisted on being a regular member. 
Without doubt, it was a privilege to have known the lady. And I like to think when we get to join her (whenever and wherever that will be), she'll be sitting with her beloved Robbie, patting Sam, her old English sheep dog, enjoying a rum and coke in the other hand, and singing her favourite ditty "Violate me in the violet time in the vilest way you know how".

BIRTHING KITS MAKE AN IMPACT

If you’ve ever wondered what happens to those thousands of birthing kits assembled by Zontians each year, part of the answer was in the most recent newsletter from the Birthing Kit Foundation in an extract of a letter received from Kenya: “Here in Bungoma District, 75% of pregnant women give birth in the villages with the help of traditional midwives simply because their charges are a bit low and they care for them to the extent of giving them food at times. These women claim that when they go to the hospital they are not cared for; they pay lots of money and they are not given food. This made it so difficult for us to convince them to go to the hospital and we saw the need to train midwives to help the expectant mothers give birth safely. In accordance to this, I thought it wise to organise a Mother and Child Health Seminar where we can educate the midwives. When we are through with the teachings, we give them Zonta birth kits and other materials for free which will enable them to handle expectancy cases well”. 

EDUCATIONAL AWARDS ROLE OF HONOUR

As the annual round of presentations of our Education Encouragement Award approaches completion, it is powerful to see just how many girls have been supported through the scheme this year. These latest 15 join the proud roll-call of more than 50 winners dating back to 2000 when the awards were first introduced. The Club’s thanks go to the Service Committee who have so efficiently organised the awards, particularly those who represented us at the award ceremonies.
School 

Year
Student Name

Amount

Presented By

Mabel Park State High 
10
Kerrie Sollaye

  $200
     
Jennifer West




11
Sofia Faletui

  $200

Jennifer West

Albert Park Flexi School
10
Sacha-Leigh Coggins
  $200

Ann Trezise




11
Hollie Wallis

  $200

Ann Trezise

Shailer Park State High
10
Jade Wallace

  $200

Apology/Illness

11 
Samantha Sheppard
  $200  

Apology/Illness

Southside Education
10
Claire Lightfoot

  $200

Melanie Ho

11 
Hayley James 

  $200

Melanie Ho

Bundamba State 

10
Amanda Hooper
  
  $200

Jennifer Thomson

11 
Hayley Wesener 
  
  $200

Jennifer Thomson

Glenala State High  
10
Cedella Anson

  $200

Julie Mannion




11
Katlynn Bradder

  $200

Julie Mannion

Grovely State Primary
  7
Christine Ely

  $200

Annette McFarlane

Kingston College Z-TOPs
12
Chantelle Marie Young
$1100

Ann Trezise



12
Jenna Bartlam

  $975

Ann Trezise

Total funds awarded to date:




$4675
FROM HOLLAND TO POLAND – REGISTER INTEREST NOW
As promised, Leneen has now supplied details of the fabulous post-Convention tour being organised by the Zontians of Poland.

They need 30 to 35 participants for the trip to proceed, and expressions of interest are due no later than December 1 so make your decision soon and let the organiser, Malgorzata Armatys, know on armator@wp.po or phone +48 22 725 3348.

At this stage, the cost is estimated to be €1100 (c. $1,800) for eight days and seven nights, from Thursday July 3 to Thursday, July 10. This is a fantastic bargain as it covers all travel and accommodation (breakfast included) and a fascinating range of activities including dinner 100m underground in a 12th century salt mine! 

I can do no better than quote the flyer:  “One of the old Polish saying goes ‘Guest in the home, God in the home’ so you will be greeted with warm hospitality and sumptuous meal. You can enjoy polish dishes (lunches and dinners) hearty cooking every day. You will stay in hotels organising in old castles, a mill or a granary with extraordinary attractions (ghosts). The usual attractions: sightseeings, visiting museums, concerts of music are expected”.

It all sounds wonderful and the Polish Zontians are thrilled that Leneen has already put her name down for the tour. A second newsletter will be available on the District 27 site soon (www.zonta-district27.org )

ZONTA INTERNATIONAL FINANCIALLY SOUND
This month’s mailing from Headquarters to Presidents of Zonta Clubs throughout the world included the audited Financial Statements  and Auditors’ Reports for both Zonta International and the ZI Foundation for the year ending May 31, 2007. 

Among the good news reported is a 6% increase in revenue and a .4% decrease in expenses for ZI. The International Board has also demonstrated its fiscal responsibility by adopting a policy of maintaining sufficient reserves for ZI to operate for a year. All in all, the financial statements reflect a sound financial position with ZI having total assets of US$4.26 million. However, the ZI Finance Chair has made it clear that membership must increase in order for ZI to maintain this sound position in the future. 

The ZI Foundation was formed in 1984 to support Zonta’s programs. It is a separate organisation with a separate board of directors from ZI, but shares the same management. The Foundation’s financial statements show steady growth for the last several years, including an increase in net assets of just over US$1 million in the past year. 

THE BATTLE TO EDUCATE GIRLS IN NORTH WEST PAKISTAN 
Apart from the current high-profile turmoil in Pakistan, there’s another, much more insidious battle being waged there – against the education of girls. The Weekend Australian (November 3-4, 2007) carried the following report:  
Hundreds of rogue radio stations, prime mouthpieces of extremism, were resonating in the hills of the North West Frontier Province,  the Pakistani daily, Dawn, warned: “Illegal radio transmitters are not only pivotal in pious gatherings but also air religious sermons at prayer time. Suitcase radio outfits also serve as handy hate machines, which are used by one sect against another to spark hostility…They have also ignited a jihad against educating the girl child in the North West Frontier Province. 

Serendipitously, just last week I heard that there is a ray of hope for these girls through the remarkable dedication of a single American.

Three Cups of Tea: One Man’s Mission to Promote Peace . . . One School at a Time by Greg Mortenson and David Oliver Relin (VIKING 2006 ISBN 0670034827) is a remarkable adventure story, tracing Mortenson's dangerous and difficult quest to build schools in the wildest parts of Pakistan and Afghanistan. 
In 1993 Mortenson was descending from his failed attempt to reach the peak of K2. Exhausted and disoriented, he wandered into the most desolate reaches of northern Pakistan.  Alone, without food, water, or shelter he eventually stumbled into an impoverished Pakistani village where he was nursed back to health.  While recovering he observed the village’s 84 children sitting outdoors, scratching their lessons in the dirt with sticks.  The village was so poor that it could not afford the $1-a-day salary to hire a teacher.  When he left the village, he promised that he would return to build them a school. 

From that rash, heartfelt promise grew one of the most incredible humanitarian campaigns of our time:  Greg Mortenson’s one-man mission to counteract extremism and terrorism by building schools – especially for girls – throughout the breeding ground of the Taliban.  

Mortenson had no reason to believe he could fulfill his promise. In an early effort to raise money he wrote letters to 580 celebrities, businessmen, and other prominent Americans.  His only reply was a $100 cheque from NBC’s Tom Brokaw.  Selling everything he owned, he still only raised $2,000.  But his luck began to change when a group of elementary school children in River Falls, Wisconsin, donated $623 in coins, thereby inspiring adults to take his cause more seriously. Twelve years later he’s built fifty-five schools. 

Mortenson and journalist David Oliver Relin have written this account of his incredible story. He has survived an armed kidnapping, fatwas issued by mullahs, and repeated death threats, yet his success speaks for itself - this year the schools will educate 24,000 children.  
Find out more on the website:  http://www.threecupsoftea.com 
CHRISTMAS BARGAINS!!
· The perfect solution for Christmas gift wrapping – gorgeous, glossy red gift bags (18”x 13”x 5”) will be on sale at the December meeting for just $1 each (6 for $5, 13 for $10). These were excess to requirements for Joe de Vivre and they’re the easiest way to make any gift look luxurious. See Lea Greenaway quickly before stocks disappear!

· Margaret Ferguson’s Cane Cargo is closing down – cane furniture will be auctioned on the morning of Saturday, December 8, but can be bought beforehand, as can a great range of fabric off-cuts at giveaway prices – or completely free! If you know of church groups or others who might be interested, they’ll find it all at 1090 Kingsford Smith Drive, Eagle Farm. Hours are Monday to Friday, 9.00 am to 4.00 pm, and the phone number for reference is 3868 1422. 
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The Zonta Club of Brisbane is grateful to these donors of the major prizes for the Joie de Vivre evening. Their generosity helped the club to raise funds in support of the Vanuatu Cervical Cancer project and the service projects of the Zonta Club of Brisbane
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